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Synopsis as Enacted

Brief Description: Regulating asbestos disease benefits
claims.

By Representatives G. Cole, Franklin, Heavey and King; by
request of Department of Labor & Industries.

House Committee on Commerce & Labor
House Committee on Appropriations
Senate Committee on Labor & Commerce

Background: In 1988, the Legislature enacted a program
authorizing the Department of Labor and Industries to pay
industrial insurance benefits to workers who may have claims
under the federal maritime laws because of asbestos-related
disease if: (1) there are objective clinical findings to
substantiate a claim for asbestos-related occupational
disease; and, (2) the worker’s employment history shows
injurious exposure to asbestos while working in employment
covered under state law. The department makes the
determination of insurer liability and pays benefits until
the liable insurer begins payments or benefits are otherwise
properly terminated. Benefits are paid from the medical aid
fund with the state fund and the self-insured employers each
paying a pro rata share. Employees of the self-insurers pay
one-half of the share charged to self-insurers.

If the department determines that the liable insurer is the
state fund or a self-insured employer, the medical aid fund
is immediately reimbursed for costs and benefits paid to the
claimant. If the department determines that benefits are
owed to the claimant by a federal program or by an insurer
under the federal maritime laws, the department is
authorized to pursue the federal insurer on behalf of the
claimant to recover the benefits due and, on its own behalf,
to recover costs and benefits paid.

The provisions authorizing benefits do not apply if the
worker or beneficiary refuses to assist the department in
making a coverage determination. If the worker or
beneficiary fails to provide relevant information or if the
worker refuses to submit to medical examination or fails to
cooperate with an examination, the department must reject
the claim application.
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The program terminates July 1, 1993.

Summary: The July 1, 1993, expiration date for the
Asbestos-Related Disease Program is deleted, making the
program permanent.

The Department of Labor and Industries’ authority to reject
an application for benefits under the program is amended to
add an additional reason for rejection. The department must
reject an application if the worker does not cooperate with
the department in pursuing benefits from the federal program
insurer.

The attorney general is authorized to appoint special
assistant attorneys general to prosecute asbestos-related
claims against federal program insurers that the department
determines are liable for benefits. The attorney general
will specify procedures to be used by private attorneys who
wish to be listed as available for appointment. Attorney
fees for these prosecutions will be paid in conformity with
applicable federal and state law. Any legal costs remaining
as an obligation of the department will be paid from the
medical aid fund.

The bill applies to all claims without regard to the date of
injury or of filing the claim.

Votes on Final Passage:

House 93 0
Senate 32 5

Effective: July 1, 1993
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